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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Lori Boyer, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION MINUTES-approved
Wednesday, September 12, 2018
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, September 12, 2018, in the Council Chamber, by the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer.
In attendance: Council members Lori Boyer (Chair), Al Ferraro (Vice Chair); Council Member Bill Gulliford was excused; Commissioners Garrett N. Barket, Robert Birtalan, Lindsey Brock, Steven Davis, Jill D. Haskell, Marshall Adkison, Ex-Officio, Bobby Baker,

Environmental Protection Board (replacing Michelle Tappouni, Ex-Officio); Commissioners Matt Brockelman and Raymond S. Pringle were excused; Assistant General Counsel Susan Grandin; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Dock Master; Jessica Matthews, Legislative Supervisor, Adri Maguire Segui, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Research Assistant.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the August 15, 2018 meeting.

In the St. Johns River Status Report on Water Quality and Manatees, Dr. Quinton White noted the anniversary of Hurricane Irma and commented on the potential havoc of impending Hurricane Florence.  He felt that the potential danger of Hurricane Florence was heightened by the fact that the hurricane would make landfall when the tides are particularly high.  Dr. White envisioned a huge tidal surge creating a Harvey-like situation; the storm would hover over the area dumping a considerable amount of rain.
Dr. White reported that salinity in the river remains low because of rainfall.  The salinity level is being monitored.  Green and blue-green algae are being monitored.  He explained that the algae are linked to biosolids.  He announced that the Algae Bloom Task Force will be meeting in a week.
Dr. White reported that this has not been a good year for manatees noting that there have been 599 manatee fatalities reported statewide; a considerable number of those deaths are linked to algae blooms.

Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that there have been relatively few manatees in the area; the manatees have moved southward.  There have been six manatee deaths to report this year, three linked to cold stress and three whose cause of death was undetermined.  Dr. Pinto explained that of the 599 manatee deaths in 2018 (statewide), 130 are thought to be red tied related.  In the previous year, 2017, there were 538 manatee deaths statewide.
Mike Weinstein, Director, Finance and Administration Department, provided the Commission with an update on NOAA (National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration) port monitors.  At the June 13, 3018 meeting of the Waterways Commission, Captain Mike Getchell, Executive Director, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange (JMTX), made a presentation to the Commission on the status of NOAA monitors.  He explained that the Ports Network had to be drastically scaled back because of a lack of funding; maintaining the Ports Network was an expensive operation.  
Director Weinstein reported that some of the monitors are working, others are not.  He reported that a meeting was recently held with John Pappas, Director, Public Works Department, Captain Getchell, and representatives of JTA, JaxPort, JEA and the North Florida TPO (Transportation Planning Organization) to discuss possible funding sources to keep the Ports Network of NOAAA monitors operational.  Mr. Weinstein announced that the Jacksonville Port Authority will henceforth be the key working partner with NOAA for the maintenance of NOAA Ports Network monitors and adding additional ones as well. JMTX was unable to identify or acquire funding source to continue to operate the Ports Network.
Commissioner Lindsey Brock indicated that he had met with U.S. Representative John Rutherford the previous day to discuss the issue of a funding source to continuing operating the NOAA Ports Network monitors.  Commissioner Brock suggested that the Administration reach out to the Congressman.

At the August meeting of the Waterways Commission, Commissioner Garrett Barket had brought the issue of biosolids in Indian River County to the Commission’s attention.  At the behest of the Chair, Council Member Lori Boyer, the Research Division did some research on the issue and at today’s meeting, the Chief of the Research Division, Jeff Clements, gave a presentation.

Mr. Clements defined Class B biosolids as solid, semi-solid or liquid materials resulting from sewage sludge treatment of domestic sewage. He described biodolids as the end product of the sewage treatment process.  Sewage treatment facilities had to dispose of  sludge and provided the biosolids to landowners who applied it as fertilizer.  Mr. Clements explained how biosolids are classified.  Deterioration began to be noticed 5 or 6 yeasr ago, before biosolids were applied.  The real alarm began this spring with the first algae bloom.  Biosolids application was identified as a possible cause.  Indian River County imposed a 180-day moratorium on the land application of biosolids July 17, 2018 and the City of Fellesmore followed suit in August.  The Florida Department of Environmental Protection had issued the permits for land application of biosolids.
St. Johns Riverkeeper Lisa Rinaman reported that the Florida Department of Environmental Protection had issued permits for the land application of tons of sewer sludge.  She specifically cited the situation at the Pressley Ranch in Indian River County.  Ms. Rinaman reported that tons of sewer sludge had been transported for Indian River County because the State Legislature had enacted laws that banned land application of Class B biosolids in counties south of Indian River County.  South Florida utilities paid haulers to truck sewage sludge to areas outside of the ban and paid farmers to dispose the sludge on their properties. What is needed to resolve the issue of biosolids is what she characterized as a State Legislative fix.

The next item on the agenda was a discussion on the St. Johns River Alliance.  The Chair referenced a white paper, prepared by Council Research Chief, Jeff Clements, that focused on the St. Johns River Alliance, its purpose, organization and accomplishments.  The research paper had been distributed to the Commissioners.  The report noted that the St. Johns River Alliance was created in September 2003 as a Florida non-profit organized for the purpose of public education and conservation to promote, preserve, restore and celebrate the St. Johns River as an American Heritage River in recognition of its ecological, historic, economic, recreation and cultural significance.  The body was a watershed-wide entity.  The report noted numerous accomplishments such as the enhancement of the St. Johns River Eco-Heritage Corridor, connecting and improving trails from various county and state areas to form a continuous swath of greenways and matching funds with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service for controlled burns to eliminate invasive and exotic vegetation for the Lake George Restoration Project, to cite a few accomplishments.
Mrs. Boyer reported that despite the Alliance’s numerous achievements, the body ultimately faltered for lack of funding.  Though the counties that were a part of the alliance contributed, a lack of adequate funding resulted in its demise.  Mrs. Boyer contended that there remains a vital need for a multi-county organization to coordinate and promote programs that advanced the interests of the waterways.  She suggested that thought should be given to reinvigorating the River Alliance.  Greg Sample, Office of Communications and Governmental Affairs, St. Johns River Water Management District, reported on the Water Management District’s efforts to promote basin-wide water quality permitting.  Mrs. Boyer said that she would invite someone from the Northeast Florida Regional Council to be at the next Commission meeting to address this issue.  Commissioner Lindsey Brock commented on the need to coordinate work with downstream entities because conditions in those waterbodies ultimately impact the St. Johns River in Jacksonville.  Dr. Pinto advised the Commission of the impending release of the St. Johns River report that assessed the various conditions of the river and encapsulates recommendations from the recent environmental summit held at the University of North Florida.
Mrs. Boyer noted the mission and work of the St. Johns River Accord, referencing the research that Council Research Chief Jeff Clements added to the St. Johns River Alliance material.
Commissioner Jill D. Haskell reported on how she envisioned a very special event for the St. Johns River.  By way of a video, Commissioner Haskell narrated a short documentary entitled “Shore Dreams for Kids.” The program is a single day event in New Jersey designed to enable children and special needs adults enjoy power boating.  The event is sponsored by the New Jersey Power Boat Club and involves 200 volunteers.  The “Shore Dreams for Kids” program has been held annually for about 20 years.  The participants eat lunch, play games on shore and close out the day with boat ride.  It costs no money to attend.  Commissioner Haskell said that Jacksonville can have a similar event through a private-public partnership. She referenced an event that Captain Jim Suber operates that involves young people in the Parks & Recreation Department’s summer program and the Jacksonville boating community.  Captain Suber takes the young people boating, explains and reiterates the importance of safety measures.  The area’s boating community provided vessels and furnished fuel.  Captain Suber estimates that 90% of the kids were wholly unfamiliar with the river and probably never experienced boating.  
Commissioner Haskell noted that Jacksonville has what it takes to sponsor a program like “Shore Dreams for Kids.”  Metro Park offers dockage and recreation space to host an event.  A public-private partnership would easily supply food and other items.  There is a strong boating volunteer base in Jacksonville that would be willing to assist.  Parks & Recreation, the Mayor’s Disabled Services task force, Brooks Rehabilitation and the Duval County School Board’s input would be crucial.  Future events could include a stop at the zoo.  The goal of an event like this would be to get more people out on the river and change the perspective of those who are not familiar with the river.
Commissioner Marshall Adkision explained a program that he sponsors at Palm’s Fish Camp during the Kingfish Tournament.  The program enables young people with Down syndrome to become familiar with boating and the waterways.  

Commissioner Matt Brockelman was scheduled to provide an update on artificial reefs but had an excused absence.  An attachment on offshore artificial reefs and river reefs  was distributed.  Dr. White provided a brief update on the artificial river reefs and the study that is underway monitoring them.  The Chair, Council Member Boyer, said that we need signage for the locale of the reefs for the benefit of recreational fisherman.
The Chair turned to topics to be discussed at the next scheduled meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission.  One topic is the ongoing discussion and consideration of commercial interests in acquiring access to public waterways, parks and facilities.

Mrs. Boyer felt that the City needs proper zoning in place and regulations.   She announced that Daryl Joseph, Director of Parks, Recreation and Community Services will be at the next meeting to discuss regulations for size, weight and time of day for the potential use of our docks for loading and unloading.  Commissioner Lindsey Brock reported that he had met with Captain Jim Suber, Robert Skalitzky and Brian Burkett to further discuss ramifications of the access issue.
Another topic for the next meeting will be a presentation by Ed Lukacovic, Planning and Development Department, on Ordinance 2018-605, a land use amendment.  In addition, she expects the Commission to hear an update on oyster beds, an update on developments in Mayport by Council Member Bill Gulliford and an update on algae blooms.
Brian Burkett commented on photographs of repair projects at three sites: a fishing pier at Charles Reese Memorial Park, a segment of the Timucuan Trail over Haulover Creek and dock relocation at Jim King Park/Sisters Creek.

Captain Jim Suber apprised the Commission of new signage being posted at boat ramps advising boaters to either assist in rescuing or contact authorities if they happen upon turtles in the waters that appear to be sick or incapacitated.

Council Member Boyer wanted the Commission to be aware of legislation before the Council that amends the budget regarding a maintenance dredge project at Talleyrand to correct a siltation issue.  She alluded to the thought raised in the past on the possibilities of the City acquiring its own dredge equipment.  Costs for dredging have skyrocketed.  The Port Authority, in all likelihood, will need dredging in the future.  She urged Commissioners to share their thoughts with Council Members on the issue.
Council Member Al Ferraro indicated that he would be hosting a meeting next week on how to facilitate the bidding process for vendors hoping to acquire contracts to repair some of the City’s damaged docks.  The meeting will include staff from the Procurement Division of Finance and Administration, Public Works and the Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department.

Commissioner Garrett Barket broached the possible need for legislation to regulate speed limits for jet skis at Fort George River.  He thinks that there is a human safety issue at hand.

Captain Suber stated that it is a state issue since the state creates and regulates safety zones.  Commissioner Marshall Adkison decried any form of speed limits; he contended that further regulations would discourage recreational boaters from coming to the area.
The Chair, Council Member Boyer, commented on the resolution on the drainage issue that the Commission approved at its last meeting.  Copies of the resolution had been distributed.  She reported that she had discussed the resolution with the Council President and that at some point he is likely to appoint a Task Force or Special Committee to address drainage issues.

In Public Comment, John Nooney made an additional donation to the Artificial Reef Trust Fund.  He made a plug for Flounder Pounder, a group that promotes fishing programs for the autistic community.

Council Member Boyer said that a list of activities needed to be compiled to make the community aware of activities such as Flounder Pounder programs.  There are countless activities underway that people are unaware of.   Contact lists would alleviate that problem.
Captain Suber announced that a lightedparade in downtown Jacksonville is being planned for November.  The parade is under the purview of the Special Events Office.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:34 A.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

October 10, 2018

Posted: 4:00 P.M.
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